.
                             CROFT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

HELD AT 7.30 PM ON TUESDAY 16th JUNE 2020
ON THE ONLINE MEETING PLATFORM ZOOM


Present:
Councillor Partington (Chair) 
Councillors, Allen MBE, Bland MBE, Cummerson, Partington, Thewsey.
Borough Councillor Grime

Apologies: Borough Councillor Davidson, Cllr Griffiths (intermittent internet problem)
  
2021/47
Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest.
Cllr Grime declared there may be a conflict in planning matters and would leave the meeting if that arose
2021/48
Minutes of the Meeting held 16th May 2020

Resolved


Approved.
2021/49
Matters arising from the minutes

2021/6 Gerrard Road – Clerk has been in touch with WBC and requested a reassessment of the situation. He was informed that as there had been no changes from previous investigations there was no need to reassess. Cllr Davidson was then requested to assist and has raised the matter further with WBC. 

2021/6 Stone Pit Lane Caravan Application


No decision made at present, The Caravan Club will update further once normal service has resumed following the pandemic.


2021/7 – Waste vehicles traffic.

The Clerk is unsure where the vehicles are going to as there are no waste facilities in the vicinity of Kenyon Railway. Cllr Allen will seek clarification from residents. 

2021/19 – The Clerk has investigated whether opening a new bank account for the Councils investment and was informed that a face-to-face interview is needed with 2 signatories on the account. Due to the pandemic these appointments are not taking place at present and no new accounts are being opened. The Clerk will arrange a meeting as soon as the opportunity becomes available. 

2021/21 Main Lane Fly Tipping


A design has been finalised for the fly tipping signs. The Clerk and the Chairman have discussed the best positioning of the signs and will request quotes for erection. 

2021/22 – Dogs on playing field

There have been repeated instances of dogs being exercised on the Playing Field. Temporary signs advising that dogs are not permitted have been erected and a quote has been requested for permanent signs. 


2021/23 - Playing Area soft pour


3 suppliers have been asked for quotes to repair the soft pour and none have responded.

2021/26 – NIC call for Information


The Parish Council’s information has been submitted and acknowledged.


2021/29 – Lady Lane Sewage.


Cllr Thewsey made contact with the Environment Agency who advised that the National Customer Contact Centre should be contacted when the issue is occuring so that it can be investigated. 

2021/30 Boundary Cottage. 


The Clerk contacted WBC enforcement team and they advised they are not doing site visits at present so any information that could be shared with them would be useful. The Clerk sent a number of pictures, which were confirmed as being received and has had no further updates to date.


2020/31 –Houghton Green Pool / Magic Lane


The Clerk has contacted WBC, the local Police and Winwick Parish Council to inform of the reported anti-social behaviour issues. The matter has been re-directed to the Police for that area.


2020/32 Right of Way.

WBC will attend the signage around the area where it is not clear. 


WBC advised that in the instance of manure being spread on footpaths, they would need to be informed of the Farmer who was responsible for the spreading of the muck. 


2020/33 Enforcement.


This matter is ongoing and has now been forwarded to the Executive Office.
2021/50
Parkside.

Cllr Partington commented that a decision was needed on how the Parish Council would be represented in the upcoming enquiry and on how Parish Councils represent themselves if the WBC decision is in agreement with the development. 

Resolved


Clerk to discuss with Clerk at Culcheth Parish Council and Peter Black and suggest that both Parish Councils are represented jointly and to request representation at the enquiry under Rule 6.

2021/51 
Collaboration with South Warrington Parish Council 

Cllr Bland informed members that Culcheth and Glazebury Parish Council agreed not to collaborate with the Southern Parish Councils. It was felt that it was in the best interest to remain focussed on the specific local impacts of Croft, Culcheth and Glazebury rather than on the town as a whole. 

Resolved

Members agreed that there would be no collaboration with the Southern Parishes.
2021/52
Clerk’s Report.

A Police report has been issued stating that there are no reported incidents for the area, but that they are aware of the earlier issue mentioned about antisocial behaviour at ‘Magic Lake’.

2021/53
Annual Internal Audit.
The internal auditor, JDH Business Services Limited, has completed their examination of the Parish Council’s records. 
The auditor noted that their previous recommendations have been implemented and complied with. 
Members are asked to consider the 6 recommendations that have been made following this year’s audit.
The following observations are made:

Recommendation 1.
The auditor notes an administrative error in not minuting that a Members’ review of the 2019/20 risk assessment had been undertaken. 
This year’s review is in the minutes of the May meeting which have been presented for approval this evening.
Recommendation 2.
Financial Regulation 10 states
“An official order or letter shall be issued for all work, goods and services unless a formal contract is to be prepared or an official order would be inappropriate. Copies of orders shall be retained.”
The Parish Council has never had a Purchase Order book. 
When larger orders are placed, for instance for the Playing Field security bollards or for the quarterly and annual play equipment safety inspection, emails are issued to confirm the order. 
Small traders resolving ad hoc, usually quite pressing tasks – such as the crumbling masonry on the Playing Field gateposts, receive verbal orders and the action is reported to Members
To comply with the Recommendation, any email issued to place an order will henceforth be printed and kept on a file.
Recommendation 3.
An email thanking the Parish Council for its financial support was received from CYAC Committee and circulated to Members at the October 2019 meeting.
Such correspondence shall henceforth be printed and kept on a file other than the Agenda file.

Recommendation 4.
In future more formal confirmation than email will be requested.
Recommendation 5.
The way that the staffing budget is approved will brought in line with this recommendation.

Recommendation 6.
This recommendation is akin to Recommendation 2 of the 2016/17 internal audit which the auditor notes has been implemented.
The Recommendation was complied with during 2019/20.
As an extra measure the Clerk will present to Members a list of cheques to be signed at each meeting, as well as a list of the creditors paid during the month under review.

Resolved
that the report be accepted and that the remedial actions for the six recommendations be approved.

.

2021/54
Approval of Annual Governance Statement 2019/20 for submission to external auditor., 
Members noted their responsibility to consider the various questions posed on the Annual Governance Statement.  
The questions that Members answered are set out in Section 1, page 4 of the AGAR 2019/20.
To help them reach their decisions Members were reminded that: 
A/ In May 2019, or in some cases May 2018, they approved:
Safeguarding Public Money – minute 2020/20;
Standing Orders – minute 2020/31
Financial Regulations – minute 2019/38;
Risk Assessment – minute 2019/40; and
Asset Register – minute 2020/32
B/ The Parish Council received regular budget monitoring statements. 
C/ The Parish Council’s rules and procedures were followed in 2019/20 and adherence to them has been reviewed by the internal auditor.
D/ As mentioned in Minute 2021/53 above, the internal auditor also noted that all previous years’ audit recommendations have been implemented and complied with.
Resolved
that questions 1-8 of the Annual Governance Statement 2019/20 be answered in the affirmative; that question 9 be marked ‘not applicable’; and that the Chair and Responsible Financial Officer be authorised to sign the document.

2021/55
Accounting Statements for 2019/20.
The figures show the Parish Council’s expenditure and income for 2019/20 alongside the equivalent 2018/19 values.

Members were reminded that they had seen the 2019/20 figures develop over the year in the budget monitoring statements. In accordance with requirements, the reasons for any significant increases or decreases in year-on-year values were explained.
Members noted that the financial values on the AGAR had been inspected and agreed by the internal auditor. 
Members noted that statement had been signed by the Responsible Financial Officer.
Members were asked to approve the financial statement in Section 2, page 5 of the AGAR 2019/20.

Resolved


The Accounting Statements 2019/20 were approved for signature by the Chair.
2021/56
Invitation to reappoint internal auditor.


Members were invited to reappointment of the internal auditor, JDH Business Services Ltd.


Resolved


Approved.



2021/57
Official acceptance of Chair and Vice Chair forms. 

The Clerk requested that Cllrs Partington and Thewsey both sign their forms during the meeting and display them to the members in the online meeting.

2021/58
Declaration of Members’ Interests.

Councillors had been provided with Government Guidance regarding Openness and Transparency in public matters along with Declaration Forms to complete and return to the Clerk.

Members agreed to return the completed forms.

2021/59
Financial Reports for April 2020.
The budget monitoring report, together with the bank statements and bank reconciliations for April were inspected by Members.
The April creditor payments list totalling £4,484.75 was also presented
Resolved


Approved.

2021/60
Investment.

At the previous meeting it was noted that the Parish Council has investments with NatWest and with Warrington BC. Members asked that the investment with Warrington BC be placed with a bank where the funds would achieve a greater financial protection.
No further funds can be placed with NatWest as the reserve account already exceeds the £85,000 protection limit. (This balance decreases during the year as the business reserve transfers money to the current account to cover the Parish Council’s activities.)
The Clerk has spent considerable time trying to source information from leading banks with branches in Warrington. The search so far had been unsuccessful because of the restrictions associated with the corona virus. The most recent effort, with Lloyds Bank revealed they are not opening new business banking accounts during the pandemic.
2021/61   Playing Field Soft Pour surface.

At the previous meeting it was explained that the surface had started to shrink and was in need of repair.
Three firms have been contacted by phone and by email, supplied with photos of the problem and asked to submit their quotations for repair work. None has responded.
Members asked for efforts to be continued.








Planning Applications
2021/62
2020/36986 - 12, Arkenshaw Road WA3 7HL.
42 Day Householder Prior Approval - Proposed single storey rear extension to extend beyond the rear wall by 3.30 metres; maximum height 3.50 metres and height at the eaves 2.30 metres.
This application was circulated by the borough council for information only. Comments were not invited.

2021/63
37098 14 Gosling Road. 

Householder proposed single storey extension to side of house and enlarge size of driveway.

Resolved.


No Objections.
2021/64
Planning Application 2018/34019 618 A & B (formally The Owls (Plots 1&2) Hunters Lane), Warrington Road, Risley, WA3 6BG.
Section 191 (Existing Lawful Development Certificate) - use of land for residential purposes including construction and occupation of 2 No.detached dwellings together with access roads. Planning permission was granted for the development (Planning Approval 2010/16124) but it is alleged that pre-commencement conditions were not discharged. This application seeks to make the development 'lawful'
This is a notification of an Appeal to the Secretary of State.
2021/65
Planning Application 2019/35982 The Owls, 618A, Hunter Lane, Risley, WA3 6BG

Section 191 (Lawful Development Certificate) – Existing use of land for residential purposes including construction of and use of dwelling and all surrounding infrastructure.


This is a notification of an Appeal to the Secretary of State.
2021/66
Planning Application 2020/37056 Blakeley Farm, Wigshaw Lane, WA3 4AG.

Householder - Proposed removal of first floor rear conservatory. Proposed construction of first floor rear orangery extension. Proposed construction of brick and metal mesh boundary fences.

The Borough Council was advised on 6th June that there were no supporting papers displayed against this application. That position had not changed by 9th June.
This application was circulated by the borough council for information only. Comments were not invited.
2021/67
Planning Application 2019/35726 Land to the North of Junction 11, of the M62, Warrington.

Environmental Assessment Application, Outline Planning Permission (Major)


including details of access - Proposed Erection of a Motorway Service Area


including Facilities Building, up to 100 bedroom Hotel, service yard, Fuel Filling Station, Electric Charging Station, parking facilities landscaping and amenity areas and associated infrastructure, all other details (Appearance, Landscaping, Layout and scale) reserved for subsequent applications.


Resolved.


Members agreed that the amendment has no material impact on the Parish Council’s original objection and requested this be reported to the planning department. Chair said he would raise the issue with the local MP to establish what other options the Parish Council have to support the objection. Clerk to also contact Peter Black to request further assistance.

2021/68
Planning Application  2020/37098 14, GOSLING ROAD, WA3 7LN.
Householder - Proposed single storey extension to side of house and Enlarge size of driveway.


This application was circulated by the borough council for information only. Comments were not invited.
Members Referrals

2021/69
Nitrous oxide canisters
Cllr Allen noted the large number of nitrous oxide gas canisters littering the area. Cllr Allen proposed to members that the Parish Council send a message about the dangers of inhaling Nitrous Oxide. 

Resolved.


Messages to be spread across the Parish Council Social Media and Website channels.

2021/70
Speed Signs on Heath Lane


Cllr Partington enquired about the progress of the installation of the speed signs that had been ordered. The Clerk had chased earlier in the pandemic and been informed that works were on hold and would be re-established once restrictions had been eased. 


Resolved.


Clerk to request an update.  
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